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John 3:1-17 
Now there was a Pharisee named Nicodemus, a leader of the Jews. He came to Jesus by night and 
said to him, “Rabbi, we know that you are a teacher who has come from God; for no one can do 
these signs that you do apart from the presence of God.” Jesus answered him, “Very truly, I tell you, 
no one can see the kingdom of God without being born from above.” Nicodemus said to him, “How 
can anyone be born after having grown old? Can one enter a second time into the mother’s womb 
and be born?” Jesus answered, “Very truly, I tell you, no one can enter the kingdom of God without 
being born of water and Spirit. What is born of the flesh is flesh, and what is born of the Spirit is 
spirit. Do not be astonished that I said to you, ‘You must be born from above.’ The wind blows where 
it chooses, and you hear the sound of it, but you do not know where it comes from or where it goes. 
So it is with everyone who is born of the Spirit.” Nicodemus said to him, “How can these things be?” 
Jesus answered him, “Are you a teacher of Israel, and yet you do not understand these things? “Very 
truly, I tell you, we speak of what we know and testify to what we have seen; yet you do not receive 
our testimony. If I have told you about earthly things and you do not believe, how can you believe if I 
tell you about heavenly things? No one has ascended into heaven except the one who descended 
from heaven, the Son of Man. And just as Moses lifted up the serpent in the wilderness, so must the 
Son of Man be lifted up, that whoever believes in him may have eternal life. “For God so loved the 
world that he gave his only Son, so that everyone who believes in him may not perish but may have 
eternal life. “Indeed, God did not send the Son into the world to condemn the world, but in order that 
the world might be saved through him. 
 
Reflection 
It has been said that, among the many wise things taught by the teachers of Jesus’ time, is to study 
Torah/Scripture at night when it’s quiet, when the stillness helps your mind to roam, when your guard 
is down a little and you are free to be surprised. Perhaps that’s why Nicodemus came to Jesus by 
night. Perhaps it wasn’t to avoid being seen but because he had already seen and heard enough in 
Jesus to sense that any conversation he would have with him would be on the level of encounter with 
the Word of God in holy scripture. So let’s imagine this scene with Nicodemus seeking, not sneaking. 
 
When we encounter the living Word, we have to be prepared to be startled – to have our 
preconceptions knocked out from under us. We have to listen for what is being said beyond the stiffly 
literal. Nicodemus started out tentatively; expressing the hope of many who listened to Jesus, that 
Jesus truly had been sent to them by God. As with the prophets, Jesus had a tendency to knock 
people off their certainties. So he warned Nicodemus right up front that if he really wanted to enter the 
life which Jesus lived and offered, it wouldn’t be just a few minor tweaks to improve the way he 
honored the Law. It would be a lifetime of learning and change, powered, not by Nicodemus’ will and 
determination, but by God’s grace. It would be as full and as deep a change from within as though he 
were born into a totally new life. Of course Nicodemus first took Jesus literally. What a great defense 
mechanism. The rest of the conversation went along those same lines, with Jesus gradually 
dismantling Nicodemus’ preconceptions and offering him glimpses of a life trusting God; a life that 
excludes certainty and “only one way”. He was inviting him into a riskier and more trusting approach 
to God than studying and praying the Torah at night and living every point of the Law. 
 
This Lent, we are given the same invitation. Are we focused on keeping our Lenten discipline 
perfectly and satisfied that that’s all we need? Or are we open to the gifts that come in the night, 
unexpectedly; that challenge our assumptions and invite us to let go of control again and again? John 
doesn’t tell us what choices Nicodemus made, though he reappears in support of Jesus at critical 
times. What John does tell us in this story is that we have choices to make of our own.  


